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REGULAR MEMBERS PRESENT         REGULAR MEMBERS ABSENT  

Terry Smith, Chairman                                          Joseph Drauss                                                                                                                       

William Stowell, Vice Chairman                                   

Matthew Robison                                                    

Erika Carrington         

  

                    

           

ALTERNATE MEMBERS PRESENT         ALTERNATE MEMBERS ABSENT    
Paul Anderson (arrived @ 6:07 p.m.)           Frank Mirovsky  

                                                                                Gerald Lukowski  

           

                                                                                  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

1. Call to Order 
 

Chairman Smith called the Special Meeting to order at 5:58 p.m. 

 

2. Attendance 

 

Chairman Smith announced Regular Members Smith, Stowell, Robison and Carrington as 

present. Regular Member Drauss and Alternate Members Lukowski and Mirovsky were absent.  

Alternate Member Anderson arrived at 6:07 p.m. 
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3. Presentation by Town Consultant Hiram Peck of Plan Three regarding Affordable 

Housing Report  

 

Hiram Peck reviewed his latest Draft Town of Middlebury Affordable Housing Plan 2023-2028 

(see attached) with the members. He confirmed that CT General Statute § 8-30j requires each 

municipality to prepare or amend and adopt an affordable housing plan for the municipality 

every five (5) years. Currently there is no penalty for not doing so, however, there is a possibility 

that the legislature may build one in legislation in the future. He focused on Section 6: What 

Actions Might Middlebury Consider and the four (4) goals associated with said section. He 

offered the following comments in addition to the content: 

 

Goal 1  

 He encouraged the commission members go through available data from entities such as 

Regional Planning Agency, State of CT, and Partnership for Strong Communities.  

 People, both young and old, may want to downsize. 

 Perhaps consider rental options so someone can create an accessory dwelling unit for a 

caregiver. 

 

Chairman Smith questioned how that would be designated as “affordable” 

 

Hiram Peck replied that it would need to be deed restricted, currently for forty (40) years. 

He went on to share that there is another mechanism in the statutes called The CT 

Incentive Housing Zone, which was created a few years ago. The developers thought it 

would be helpful to people if the affordability period was shortened 10-20 years. He 

wrote a regulation for a few other towns, called The Attainable Housing Overlay Zone. 

The affordable units in said zone can be deed restricted for as little as twenty (20) years. 

 

Chairman Smith questioned if the person would be required to keep the apartment for 

forty (40) years.  

 

Hiram replied “no”. He then expressed his doubt that the 10% would be reached. 

However, he believes the plan should be crafted so that it fits the needs of the Middlebury 

residents. 

 

Alternate Member Paul Anderson arrived at 6:07 p.m. 

 

Chairman Smith questioned at what point the deed restriction would go away. 

 

Hiram clarified that the deed restriction must be certified on an annual basis. If someone 

wishes to remove it and the deed restriction is eliminated, then the town would lose credit 

for it.  
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 A zoning overlay regulation allowing a slightly increased density, could designate a set 

percentage of units as affordable. He added that the claim of spot zoning has gone away 

particularly with the pressure being imposed on towns to create affordable housing.  

 

Goal 2 

 

 Non-profits receiving donated land can take the significant cost of land out of the 

equation, ultimately making the houses less expensive to create. 

 Some towns have a development fund so that for every application that comes in, there is 

an affordable housing component of the application fee. The funds can ultimately be 

utilized for affordable housing. 

 Banks have an obligation to look at the communities periodically and could assist in 

various ways, perhaps by way of special interest rates or reviews for their credit.   

 AARP has a tremendous amount of material that is very helpful in terms of what they 

would look like, how they should be constructed, etc. 

 

Goal 3 

 

 CGS 8-30i states that the town has the ability to require or allow inclusionary zoning to 

be included in its regulations. He suggested 10% of any development with 10 or more 

housing units. 

 

Chairman Smith questioned if they could increase it for bigger developments. 

 

Hiram Peck confirmed that they could.  

 

Chairman Smith recommended 10% for 10 housing units and possibly 15% for anything 

over 20 housing units.  

 

  Hiram Peck added that many towns shy away from doing that because they believe it to 

be restrictive. However, with Middlebury having such a low number of affordable units, 

it might be a good way to start and it can always be changed in the future.   

 

 He stressed the importance of ensuring that the regulations are in line with the CT 

Building Code.  

 Be certain that the regulations do not discriminate against anybody due to equity or 

diversity so that anyone who wants to apply is able to. He plans finalize wording for this. 

 Encourage apartments over retail for people to get started or for older people who wish to 

be close to a grocery store, coffee shop, etc. 
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 Affordable housing needs to be well designed. There can be particular zones where there 

are community development regulations that have different form based codes, allowing 

for architecture to be regulated.  

 A public hearing for an Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs) would not be necessary 

provided the standards for the dwellings are created, ultimately saving time and money. 

The commission could still request to see a site plan. 

 He asked that the members give thought to making additions to edits to the regulations.  

 An affordable housing overlay zone will give the commission much say as to where they 

will be located. 

 

Goal 4 

 

 He suggested that the commission start working on the POCD a year ahead of time and to 

be sure to include their requirements and feelings involving affordable housing within it. 

 The formation of an Affordable Housing Group/Committee should be considered and 

could be comprised of members from the Land Use, Land Trust, and Conservation.  

  

Hiram reminded the commission that if they choose to adopt the plan, it would then need to go to 

the Board of Selectmen for adoption and will then be sent to the State of CT.  

 

Matthew Robison questioned what the state actually does once they receive them. 

 

Hiram replied that they will accept it. They are making a lists of who submits them and ones they 

consider to be reasonably good or poor suggestions. So far, they have not done anything about 

that. He added that there a many bills in front of the legislature and things may change in the 

next few months or year. He believes that Mike Santoro from the Department of Housing and his 

staff are reviewing them. Approximately 2/3 of the towns within the state prepared and 

submitted a plan. He feels that as the regulations are being revised, it is a good time to get this 

finished and submitted.  

 

Matthew Robison asked if Partnership for Strong Communities is a private organization. He 

shared that he was shocked at the population projections for Middlebury with respect to the 

percentages compared to the rest of New Haven County.  

 

Hiram responded that they are a group of people that primarily deal with things like 

homelessness, special assistance to communities and was formed by the Melville Charitable 

Trust. They obtain data from American Community Survey for their projections. They also work 

in conjunction with CT Data Collaborative and they all work together to average what their 

projections are. He emphasized that affordable housing can be a really good thing for the 

community. As a planner, he believes they need to think about not only what is there now but 

determine what it will look like and what will our children go through and live. He encouraged  
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working towards a sustainable community moving forward. Some communities have large 

developments that were undesirable and what is referred to as an 8-30g. application. He wants to 

plan ahead so the need does not exist and there is no ability to come in and build something that 

it completely undesirable in the community. The design is important and the key is to become 

involved early on in the process.  

 

Chairman Smith suggested to put this on the agenda for next month, which will give all of the 

members the opportunity to ask questions, and offered to forward any questions from the 

members to Hiram.  

 

Hiram stated that he will continue to work on the regulations as well.  

 

 

4. Adjournment 

 

Motion:  to adjourn the meeting at 6:34 p.m.  Made by Erika Carrington, seconded by Matthew 

Robison. Unanimous Approval.  

 

 

Filed Subject to Approval, 

 

       Respectfully Submitted,  

                                                                                     

                                                                                    Rachelle Behuniak, Clerk 

 

 

 

 

Original to Brigitte Bessette, Town Clerk 

cc: P&Z Commission Members 

Paul Bowler, Chairman, Conservation Commission 

Mark Lubus, Building Official  

Curtis Bosco, Z.E.O. 

Ken Long, Chairman, Z.B.A. 

 Attorney Dana D’Angelo 

 Rob Rubbo, Director of Health 

 

 

 

 
































































